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TOWN OF DEERING 
Board of Selectmen 

762 Deering Center Road 
Deering, NH  03244 

 
Meeting Minutes 

December 5, 2019 

Selectmen present:  Allen Belouin, Bill Whisman  
Selectmen absent:  Rebecca Mitchell 
 
Mr. Belouin called the meeting to order at 7:00pm. 
 
MEETING MINUTES: 

Mr. Belouin motioned to accept the public and non-public minutes of November 21st, seconded by Mr. Whisman 

and unanimously approved. Mr. Belouin motioned to accept the minutes of November 26th, seconded by Mr. 

Whisman and unanimously approved. 

NEW BUSINESS: 

Hazard Mitigation Committee Appointments and Nominations: The current Hazard Mitigation Plan 2019 

lapses December 7, 2020 and is to be updated with Central NH Regional Planning Commission.  The board is 

recommended to appoint a Committee. Mr. Belouin motioned to appoint Bill Whisman, Diane Kendall, Chief 

Gorman, Captain Cavanaugh, Brian Houghton and Mike Borden to the Hazard Mitigation Committee, seconded 

by Mr. Whisman and unanimously approved. The Selectmen nominated the following committee members to 

serve on the Hazard Mitigation Committee: Sharon Simpson for the Planning Board and Mike Thomas for the 

Conservation Commission. The appointment of these members is pending acceptance of the nomination.  

Budget Advisory Committee Report: Ms. Gail Lalmond presented the BAC final report compiled after meeting 

with all department heads. The BAC hopes the report inspires engagement and sense of community that 

encourages others to become involved through service and attendance at town meetings. The committee 

recommends budget operating requests as presented. Mr. Belouin expressed gratitude saying “the report was 

well done and makes the job of the Selectmen easier and wants the public to be aware of time, effort and 

commitment of the committee”. Selectmen reviewed and discussed capital purchase funding and projected 2019 

ending unassigned fund balance.  

Request to Replace Computers: Ms. Kendall reported that 6 computers: Town Clerk, Assessing, Town 

Administrator, and 3 Police Department desktops are currently operating on Windows 7. Windows 7 support will 

end January 14, 2020. Users can continue to use Windows 7 after support has ended, but computers will become 

more vulnerable to security risks and viruses because users will no longer receive software updates, including 

security updates, from Microsoft. Microsoft. The town’s contract IT consultant, Steven Jussif, strongly 

recommends the town upgrade to new PCs running Windows 10 sometime before January 2020. There is 

approximately $8,200 in the Computer Expendable Trust Fund, which should be adequate for the purchase.  

Selectmen authorized Ms. Kendall to issue and RFQ for units with specifications in accordance with Mr. Jussif’ s 

recommendation.   

Chimney RFP: Selectmen discussed the condition of the chimney on the north side of the Town Hall roof. An 

RFP to assess and quote repair will be issued.  

 

OTHER CONTINED BUSINESS: 

Revision Power Purchase Agreement and PILOT: Ms. Kendall reported the Draft Agreement for PPA and 

PILOT, agreed to by the BoS on November 26th, were forwarded to ReVision legal by Deering counsel. More 

changes were discussed by both sets of lawyers and proposed to Ms. Kendall. Selectmen agreed the changes 
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were relatively insignificant and advised to proceed with next draft. Selectmen also discussed Town Hall roof 

condition. 

Winter Road Maintenance: Mr. Whisman praised the highway department for excellent work keeping roads clear 

during several days of snow and ice.  

NH Department of Labor Audit: Ms. Kendall attended an informal meeting with DOL inspectors to discuss and 

remedy recent warnings and violations. The town was assessed a civil penalty of $1,300 for violations of RSA 

275:43 Paying Wages Later than Designated Pay Day. In 2012 DOL issued authorization to designate the 1st 

Monday of the month following the previous month pay period the official pay date for monthly employees 

including call fire/ems, building inspection and election workers. Ms. Kendall explained that for an unknown 

number of years since 2012 the town has been paying monthly wages on the 3rd Wednesday following the 

previous month.  Ms. Kendall received authorization to change the designated pay day for monthly employees to 

2nd Monday of the following month.  Civil penalties of $400 were assessed for violation of RSA 276-A:23 and 24 

pertaining to limitation on youth training and employment and youth minimum training requirements for youth 

Fire/EMS apprentice programs. Chief Gorman, was unfortunately involved in a motor vehicle accident on his way 

to the meeting and was unable to attend. Inspectors reduced the total penalty to $500 and provided the town an 

extension to December 31, 2019 to provide evidence the youth Fire/EMS youth program is compliant. 

 

TO BE REVIEWED AND/OR SIGNED: 
The following manifests and requests were approved by the Selectmen: 

• Disposition of Firearm in accordance with federal and state standards 

• Employee Payroll    November 27th  $ 13,984.59  

• Employee Payroll    December 4th  $ 19,284.52    
 

• AP ACH XFER     December 5th   $        30.00    

• AP Manifest    December 5th  $577,906.16     

• Due to Trust Fund Manifest  December 5th  $ 69,105.00 

• Request for Transfer from Trust Funds    $243,659.38 
 
Police Chief Recruitment: 
Mr. Belouin made a motion to enter non-public session stating RSA 91-A:3, II(b) hiring, seconded by Mr. 
Whisman. Roll call vote to enter non-public session Mr. Belouin, aye; Mr. Whisman, aye. The Selectmen entered 
non-public session at 8:30pm. The Selectmen returned to public session at 8:45pm. 
 
Selectmen asked Ms. Kendall to schedule Primex to conduct annual employee workplace harassment training. 
 
Ms. Kendall consulted with Alan Gould, President and Chief Operating Officer of NH Municipal Resources, Inc. to 
inquire about Police Chief recruitment services. Mr. Gould is a retired police chief and town administrator having 
over 30 years’ experience. The town may contract with MRI $85 an hour for consulting services.  A full search and 
recruitment will average $7,500. Mr. Gould recommended the town continue its recruitment efforts through 
advertisement and networking and to consider MRI for candidate assessment once the field has been narrowed.  
Mr. Gould cautioned the recruitment process is lengthy. Ms. Kendall will place ads on police association websites 
and the Union Leader.   
 
Selectmen discussed Comstar the ambulance billing policy and use of the Ambulance Revolving Fund. 
 
There being no further business to come before the Board Mr. Whisman made the motion to adjourn. Mr. Belouin 

seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous and so moved. The meeting adjourned at 9:25 

Respectfully Submitted,  
\s\ Diane Kendall, Interim Town Administrator 


















